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Think of a time when in the workplace 
when your boss or a colleague said 
something like this to you:

“Can I give you some feedback?”

What went through your mind?

What were your emotions like at that 
moment in time?

If you are like me (and like pretty much 
everyone of the 3000+ leaders I have 
worked with over the last 6 years), you 
probably thought:

“Oh Shit…! What have I done wrong!”

And your stomach was likely to have been 
churning over with a whole cocktail of 
different feelings.
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For me I’d get an initial hit of shock 
followed by a mix of worried 
anticipation (usually known as FEAR), a 
heart wrenching conviction I’d let 
someone down and a nervousness that I 
was about to be “let go”.

Well that was my experience and I 
suspect yours would have had its own 
emotional flavour but likely one of 
negativity and discomfort.

Why is that?

Well the reasons for all that going on 
are twofold.

REASON #1 - The concept of “feedback” in 
the English Speaking workplace is one 
that means the ensuing conversation is 
usually going to be a passive, indirect 
route to a good ole bollocking.

REASON #2 - Because of REASON #1 our 
mental, emotional and physiological 
reaction to the “Can I give you some 
feedback” stimulus is one of fight (we 
immediately become defensive) or flight 
(we want to avoid the conversation) - we 
are hired wired to respond like this.

And so those “feedback” conversations 
rarely go well.

However… 

Ken Blanchard, co-author of the ground 
breaking One Minute Manager series of 
books says this of feedback”

“Feedback is the 

breakfast of champions”
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This in my opinion is VERY true.

Because people will only grow and 
develop and become better at what they 
do if they compare where they are now 
against where they want to be and then 
adjust their efforts accordingly.

Self reflection is one way of doing 
that.

Though with only our own perspective, it 
is quite easy to miss things or get a 
slightly distorted view of our 
performance.

It is very hard to be objective when you 
are doing this self analysis.

So getting input from others is 
absolutely vital.

Getting someone else to give you 
feedback will mean you will have 
(hopefully) a detached, independent and 
balanced observation from which to work 
from.

But the way that feedback is delivered 
is really very important.

Sadly most people give feedback in a 
format that has been appropriately 
described as the “Shit Sandwich”.

Tell them something positive.

Give them the real feedback  
(The Shit) 

Tell them something else positive.

Unfortunately, because this has been the 
way of doing it for so long, even this 
way still evokes the uncomfortable 
response in the recipient.
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Their discomfort would have started when 
the “Can I give you some feedback” 
conversation began for reasons mentioned 
earlier.

And then even when the first bit of 
positive comes, in their mind they are 
thinking “Ok what’s the negative bit 
that’s going to follow?”.

They have been conditioned to expect the 
“Shit”.

And even if there are two genuine pieces 
of positive feedback either side of the 
“real feedback”, the recipient will only 
focus on the shit.

Which will make them feel… errr…

Like shit!

In reality this model of providing 
feedback lacks integrity and is 
disingenuous because the starting point 
for the giver of the feedback is always 
the Shit bit.

They have to go looking for something 
positive to wrap up their turd with to 
try and make it palatable.

But a well packaged turd is still just 
that…

A turd!

So what is the alternative.

Well I stand by Ken Blanchard’s point 
that…

“Feedback is the 

breakfast of champions”
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Being able to deliver powerful, 
effective, supportive feedback in a way 
that will be received well AND acted 
upon is just one of the key skills 
required for outstanding leadership.

Positive Reinforcement

I think a quick focus on positive 
reinforcement is important at this 
point.

Sadly, most people will give feedback 
when something has gone WRONG or when 
something needs to CHANGE.

The very tone of the conversation is 
usually going to be negative as a 
result.

What very few people will do is give 
feedback when things have gone right.

Without getting into a huge discourse 
about the impact of consequences on 
human behaviour many organisational 
cultures will focus on negative 
reinforcement (“you’d better or else…”).

What they fail to do is implement 
positive reinforcement (“well done”) to 
reward their staff.

Because the difference between an 
organisation that operates with a 
negative reinforcement culture (the shit 
sandwich and the big stick approach) and 
one that operates with a positive 
reinforcement culture is this:

DISCRETIONARY EFFORT

People not only doing a good job 
consistently, but also going above and 
beyond… 
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…without even being asked.

That can be the difference between an 
organisation thriving in today’s 
competitive marketplace and one that is 
barely surviving. 

I have liberally used “organisational” 
terminology here because that is where 
most of my recent experience in applying 
this has been.

However, this works just as well in 
small teams as well.

People are still people wherever they 
work.

The Positive Reinforcement Feedback 
Model

So what I want to do is share with you a 
model of feedback I have personally 
introduced into two large organisations 
and that now is being embraced by over 
3000 leaders.

It has had an incredible impact on the  
leaders going through the development 
programmes I deliver both during their 
training AND when they have taken it 
back into the workplace.

First of all let me give you the 
structure of the model and then I will 
explain it in details.

Here’s a flip chart from a recent 
leadership programme.  What I will do 
over the next few pages is explain the 
model it illustrates:
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STEP 1 - The Opening

The problem with the Shit Sandwich is 
the opening.

“Can I give you some feedback?”

Straight away the recipient is going to 
go on the defensive.

It is not a conscious reaction.

It is a hardwired threat response.

There is nothing you (or they) can do 
about it if you lead into this 
conversation in this way.

So you have to find another way.

You will need to find your own variant 
of the words I am about to share with 
you because this next bit fits my 
personality and my approach.
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So the scenario is that someone I am 
working with has done something I want 
to give some POSITIVE reinforcement for. 

Here is how I will open the 
conversation:

“Let me tell you what was really 
great about that for me”

Of course the context is key here and 
you may need to alter the wording 
slightly for you, but the message you 
HAVE to give at this point is that what 
follows is going to be a positive 
experience.

For me, these are the words that work 
best.

You’ll have to choose your own, though 
try these to start with and see how it 
feels.

So when the recipient hears that they 
are less likely to be triggered into 
fight or flight.

At best they will certainly be open to 
what will follow.

At worst there might be a bit of mild 
confusion and general unease at this 
approach.

Because it is different to what they 
have been used to.

In fact they might (warily) say 
something like:

“Have you been on a course?”

One key phrase that will be vital for 
you to include in this opening statement 
is this:
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“…For Me…”

The reason is you are going to be giving 
YOUR opinion.

This is going to be YOUR truth because 
it is YOUR opinion.

There can be no denying YOUR Truth.

This is important because sometimes when 
you start giving positive feedback there 
are some who are uncomfortable even with 
that and so will debate the point with 
you…

…As though it can’t possibly be true.

Which is why when you add “For me” on 
the end, it can’t be disputed because it 
is your opinion.

STEP 2 - Three Specific Points

Having opened up the conversation in a 
positive way, the next thing to do is 
actually give the feedback.

What you are looking for are 3 specific 
things they did or said.

You are looking to positively reinforce 
desired behaviour.

And a behaviour is something that:

1)You Can SEE (i.e. something they do)

2)You Can HEAR (i.e. something they say)

The key here is being specific.

Additionally you want to add the impact 
of that specific behaviour too.

Here is an example I have used when 
giving some feedback to someone giving a 
presentation:
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“What was powerful for me was when you 
stood at the front of the stage, paused 
and before you started to speak you 
looked around the room and made eye 
contact with different members of the 
audience. [BEHAVIOUR]  That gave an air 
of confidence and credibility that made 
me want to hear what you were about to 

say [IMPACT]”

The person who received this piece of 
feedback got some very specific input on 
something they had done together with 
it’s impact.

Compare this to:

“You started well when you walked out.”

This second example is a lazy approach 
to giving feedback and offers no value 
whatsoever.

…Because it tells the person NOTHING.

The speaker has absolutely no idea WHAT 
they did when they “walked out”.

However in the first example, the lesson 
they will take is that pausing before 
speaking and making eye contact was a 
good thing for the person giving the 
feedback.

If they agree with it and can see your 
point, they are more likely to go on and 
repeat that behaviour because they know 
EXACTLY what they did.

BUT…

There is something VERY powerful going 
on here in terms of brain chemistry.
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The recipient is getting a huge dose of 
Serotonin - this is the chemical of 
appreciation and approval.

It feels good.

Because it feels good, neurologically, 
they will now know something they have 
done to get those good feelings (the 
specific behaviour you have just 
positively reinforced).

As we are merely a bag of water addicted 
to chemicals (as a very good fellow 
neuro-leadership colleague likes to 
describe human beings), they are very 
likely to want to repeat that behaviour 
so they get the same hit.

That’s positive reinforcement.

That’s how and why it works.

But it doesn’t stop there.

Because you are going to repeat this 
twice more and tell them two more 
specific things you thought were really 
great about what they did together with 
the impact of each.

That’s two more serotonin hits you have 
just given them.

How good do you think they are going to 
be feeling now?

Well based on having done this hundreds 
of times with groups of leaders over the 
last few years, I can tell you that 
receiving feedback in this way comes as 
a shock to many.

Because they have never had such 
feedback that was both positive AND 
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constructive AND that they felt good 
about receiving.

Perhaps the most adverse reaction I have 
ever had is the rare few who are so used 
to the Shit Sandwich or even just the 
Shit, that it is such a shift for them, 
they find it really uncomfortable.

But it doesn’t take long for repeated 
doses of serotonin to melt through any 
resistance they may have.

Anyway, back to the model.

The key figure here is the:

The number 3
For this to be most effective, you have 
to identify at least three specific 
behaviours to stack up the positive 
brain chemical hit.

It also means you set up the final 
(optional) part really well - I’ll 
explain why in a moment.

STEP #3 - Optional Improvement

Now this final step is optional.

You don’t always have to use it.

However as we can all improve what we 
are doing even a tiny bit, it is a 
useful additional step to help people 
develop even further.

But you don’t always have to use it.

And sometimes you won’t need to because 
what you have just witnessed (in terms 
of what you are giving feedback on) may 
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well be good enough and no further 
improvements are necessary.

So the last step is about offering a 
suggestion to improve.

Having given the 3 points that were 
really great for you, you lead into it 
like this:

“Now to make it  

EVEN BETTER for me…”

Again, there are a few important points 
to note here because the wording you use 
is Very important.

Get the wording wrong here and you can 
undo all the great things you have 
achieved so far with this person.

A key part of this wording is this 
phrase:

“…EVEN BETTER…”

This is what is called a pre-
supposition.

It presupposes whatever you are 
observing is already pretty good and 
that what you want to do is make it EVEN 
BETTER.

Compare that to:

“Now to make it  

BETTER for me…”

…Errr this version doesn’t feel quite so 
good when you take out “EVEN” does it?

In fact there is an implication that it 
wasn't very good at all.
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Which is why “To make it even better for 
me” is the way forward.

Now what are you going to suggest?

Well earlier I said the important number 
in offering specific points of what was 
great was the number 3.

Now that we get on to offering an 
improvement, here’s the important number 
now:

The number 1
When you offer feedback it should be in 
the ratio of 3 positive points to 1 
point for improvement (if indeed you 
take that option up).

3 : 1 
That should also include the air time 
you spend on sharing the feedback.

The positive stuff should take about 3 
times as long as the improvement stuff.

So how do you offer an improvement 
suggestion.

Well as before it should be SPECIFIC and 
you should explain the IMPACT that 
improvement will have.

But you need to couch the suggestion in 
terms of positive activity and NOT as 
something NOT to do.

The reason for this is the human brain 
can’t not process a negative.

Uh?
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OK.

Try this.

Don’t think of a Pink Elephant.

I implore you not to think of that big 
beast with large ears and a trunk and 
tusks that is a bright shade of pink.

Can’t do it can you?

Perhaps I should say you can’t NOT do 
it.

Because in order to NOT think of a pink 
elephant, you have to think of a pink 
elephant first.

And so if you offer suggestions of what 
NOT to do - for example:

“Don’t speak to the audience when you 
have turned your back to them whilst 
writing on the flip chart because they 

can’t hear you”

What you will do is flood their mind 
with what not to do…and they are more 
likely to do what you don’t want them to 
do.

So you have to couch the suggestion in 
terms of what you want them to do.

In this case:

“Only speak to the audience when you are 
facing them so they can hear what you 
are saying more clearly.  Stay silent 
when your back is turned and you are 

writing on the flip chart”

Of course this last step is optional and 
you will need to make a judgement call 
whether you use it or not.
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It’s Simple But Not Easy

Is this easy?

No.

Is it powerful?

Oh yes indeedy!

When you first start doing this it will 
feel uncomfortable for a number of 
reasons.

REASON #1 - You might be used to the 
shit sandwich approach and making the 
change will feel awkward

REASON #2 - Initially your people might 
be a little wary of this if it is a step 
change from how you have given feedback 
before, or even if you have never given 
feedback before.

REASON #3 - It will take some thinking 
effort to do this effectively because 
you have to seek out the specific good 
points to feedback.

REASON #4 - Still on the thinking effort 
angle, you will have to think harder to 
offer improvement suggestions because 
you will have to create them in your 
mind to describe them - [the other way 
of describing what to NOT do is much 
easier because it is right there in 
front of you - that’s the lazy and 
ineffective way).

Now Try It For Yourself

Of course the only way this will work 
for you is if you make it work.
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Based on my experience of personally 
teaching AND using this, the effort is 
worth it.

Use it and let me know how you get on.

If you have any questions about this or 
any other topic related to self growth 
and personal development, do e mail me 
using the address at the end of the 
report - I will answer your questions 
personally.

If you’d like to get ideas, tweaks, case 
studies, real life examples, reports and 

insights on the latest cutting edge personal 
development techniques I have tried, tested 

and taught every single month, then 
subscribe to my Private Newsletter today. 

Speak soon
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You can’t sell, give away, copy or distribute this report 
without my express permission.  You can’t copy the content 
or images either.  If you need to get in touch with me, you 
can e mail me at michaeltipper.private@googlemail.com. 
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